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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood: 27th January 2015 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis
R Evans 

B Bateman

J Percival

J Fox
G Jones

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




R Lambie – WMAS – Guest Speaker




Y & R Davies – History Makers – Guest Speakers



Mr T Johnson; Mr P Bright; - residents
APOLOGIES:
Cllr K Bromage – Ill health; R Butler – Family illness 
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	14/15/117
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:

The Council accepted apologies from Cllrs Bromage and Butler

	

	14/15/118
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

None
	

	14/15/119
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

The minutes of the ordinary Council meeting held on 25th November 2014 were agreed as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.
	JP/GL


	14/15/120
	INVITED SPEAKERS:

Mr R Lambie of West Midlands Ambulance Service gave a short presentation on Automatic Defibrillators and offered a good quality second hand defibrillator to the parish free of charge.  WMAS undertook to maintain the defibrillator providing it is installed in a secure box with a suitable power supply.  The unit would be made available for use by residents in the event of an emergency.
Mr & Mrs Davies then gave a short update on the WWI Digital History project supported by the Parish Council, now known as the History Makers Project.  They proposed the formation of an a ‘Capella Community Choir to be based in Hanwood, to complement the History Makers project.  It was proposed that the choir perform at the launch of the travelling exhibition and at the opening of the proposed Memorial Garden.    The Davies’ requested the co-operation of the Parish Council in applying for grant funding to cover the cost of commissioning new music and filming the performances.
The Chairman thanked all the speakers for their presentations.
	

	14/15/121
	PUBLIC SESSION: 
At 8:10pm the Chairman opened the public session.
Mr Johnson expressed his support for the aspiration recorded in the Pontesbury Place Plan for the railway bridge in Hanwood to be raised.  He asked Great Hanwood Parish Council to support the proposal.
R Evans was invited to respond in his capacity as Shropshire Councillor.  He stated that the aspiration is unlikely to be realised.  He observed that the railway bridge presently served a useful traffic calming purpose.

The Chairman closed the session at 8:15pm.
	

	14/15/122
	POLICE REPORT:
The written report dated 31st December 2014 was tabled and read by the Chairman.  It was noted that Hanwood continues to be a low crime area.
The Council noted the imminent retirement of CSO Keith Hadfield and recorded their appreciation of his long service to the community.
	

	14/15/123
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:
Cllr Evans reported that Shropshire Council will adopt a zero based budget on 26th Feb 2015.  It is unlikely that SC will pass on the parish element of the CTSG.
LJC Planning Meeting: Cllr J Fox stated that the Local Joint Committee area will expand to include the Loton LJC.  The constitution for the LJC has yet to be approved by SC Cabinet.

A budget for £16,000 will be allocated to the LJC for Youth Commissioning in the enlarged area and the LJC will consider 3 options for allocation of funds.  (The Parish Council reviewed the options and unanimously authorised their representative to support Option 1).  

Shropshire Youth Association and Energise have been appointed as partners to SC for commissioning of youth provision.  Funding will be allocated on the basis of need.  SC will identify the targets to be achieved by the youth clubs supported.  It was noted with concern that the new arrangements for youth provision would not be in place by 1st April 2015.
It was noted that LJCs may be responsible for the commissioning of other services in future, such as services for the elderly.
	Support Option 1 

MR/JP 

	14/15/124
	PARISH MATTERS:
1. Defibrillator Offer - The Council resolved to accept the offer of a defibrillator from West Midlands Ambulance Service and to request permission to install the unit at the Vine Close Community Centre.
2. Hanwood Accapella – It was resolved to support the community choir project proposed by Mr & Mrs Davies with a view to the choir performing at the opening of the new memorial garden.  It was resolved that the Clerk and the Chairman assist in the preparation of a suitable grant application, which should be submitted in the Council’s name.


	M Roughan to approach Severnside for permission to install cabinet & defibrillator at Vine Close

Clerk & Chairman to meet with Mr & Mrs Davies

To discuss grant

	14/15/125
	MATTERS ARISING:
1. VAS Sign (Cock Inn) – Repaired – fault caused by loose connection 
2. Shropshire Council street Lights Z14, Z15 & Z16 – Repaired – missing cable replaced
3. Concealed Entrance Sign – Not yet installed
4. Councillor Photographs – Photos to be displayed on website and noticeboards.

	

	14/15/126
	LAND AT POPLARS AVENUE:
The Clerk reported the matter is nearing completion but a search has revealed a potential Land Registry error which will require resolution before completion.  
The Council confirmed that the Chairman and Vice Chair are authorised to sign the transfer deed when the Clerk is satisfied as to the completeness of the legal process.


	

	14/15/127
	COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER:
1. The first edition of the re-designed PCC magazine including 2 pages of community news was tabled by the Chairman.
2. The Clerk tabled a grant application from the PCC for £275 to cover the additional printing costs associated with the additional pages.
3. The following items were identified for inclusion in the March edition; Precept; Youth Club membership; Hanwood Accapella Choir; Defibrillator offer.

	

	14/15/128
	HANWOOD YOUTH CLUB:
1. Youth Worker – It was noted that the annual cost for provision of a Youth Worker by Shropshire Youth Association will increase to £3,500 in 2015/16.
2. Banking arrangements – R Evans confirmed that control of the Youth Club bank accounts had now been transferred to the new management committee signatories.

	 

	14/15/129
	HANWOOD NEIGHBOURHOOD STANDARDS AGREEMENT (NiSA):

Members of the Council agreed to assist with the distribution of a questionnaire to all properties in the parish. The questionnaire will also be made available electronically on the Council’s website and the community Facebook page.


	RE / BB / MR & JF to assist with delivery.

Clerk to add question-naire to website

	14/15/130
	COCK INN MEMORIAL GARDEN:

1. Land Transfer Progress Report – The clerk reported that no further correspondence had been received from the solicitors managing the transfer of land, despite writing to confirm our agreement to meet our own legal costs.

	Clerk to follow up and request fencing of site


	14/15/131
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

1. Play Area Inspections – No new issues had been identified
2. Repairs and Maintenance – 
a. Swinging Steps – repaired
b. Contact signs – Clerk to arrange manufacture
c. Grass / soil levels – R Savage to top soil levels in Spring
d. Benches – Clerk to chase up manufacturer of benches
e. Loose bricks on wall - The Council noted that Mike Simms had offered to secure these bricks during a routine inspection.
	

	14/15/132
	PLANNING:

a) Annual Place Plan Review – The Council approved the amendments to the CIL Priorities, arising from the Place Plan Review undertaken on 20th January 2015.
b) Street Naming Consultation – The Council raised no objections to the development at Oaklands Farm being named Oaklands Grange.
c) Planning applications:

1.  14/05311/VAR – Oak Ridge, Mill Lane, Hanwood – amended layout to roof configuration – No objections
2.  15/00051/TPO - 15 Beech Close, Hanwood – Tree works to protected Lime Tree - No concerns
d) Planning Updates & Decisions:

1. 14/04765/VAR – The Oaklands – Alternative design of plot 4 – Permission granted 

2. 14./04777/AMP – The Oaklands – Information only – Permission granted
 
	

	14/15/133
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. Street Lighting Upgrades - No progress.   It was resolved to defer the project until March and to ensure the funds remain in the budget for 2015/16.
2. Street Lights not working – It was reported that 1 light on the Main Road was not working.  This will be reported to SC on confirmation of the light number.

	Defer to March agenda



	14/15/134
	VILLAGE HALL IMPROVEMENT PLAN:

The Council reviewed the level of financial support for the Village Hall under the budget discussion.

	

	14/15/135

	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. Council Tax Base – The Council noted that the Parish Council Tax Base had been determined as 354.33 Band D Equivalents for 2015/16.
2. Council Tax Support Grant – The Council noted the recommendation to SC not to pass on the parish element of the CTSG, which will have the result of reducing the income of the Parish by 13%.  
At 9:30pm the Chairman raised standing orders to enable the Council to deal with the remaining business on the agenda.

3. Revised Draft Budget – The Clerk tabled a revised draft budget for consideration by the Council, accounting for the reduced income resulting from the removal of the CTSG.
It was noted that a budget for grass cutting had been omitted from the forecast expenditure for 2016/17.  

It was noted that the allocated grants benefitting the village hall amounted to 20% of the proposed Precept.

The Clerk stated that there was no allocation in the 2015/16 budget for the purchase of a cabinet to house a defibrillator, however there was a forecast underspend of £1,383 in the 2013/14 budget.  
The Council resolved to make the following amendments to the draft budget tabled:
a. Add a £700 budget for grass cutting to 2016/17 forecast spend
b. Reduce the budget for Village Hall Grounds Maintenance from £2,000 to £1,000 in 2015/16 and 2016/17

c. Remove the £1,000 dedicated budget for Village Hall Development and transfer the funds into the general grant fund for Discretionary Charitable Grants and Donations in 2015/16.  It was confirmed that applications for grants from this fund would be open to the Village Hall Committee as well as other local community groups.  The Discretionary Grant Fund was therefore increased to £1,500.
The Council unanimously approved the budget with the above listed amendments
4. Precept – The Council resolved unanimously to set a Precept of £15,269 for 2015/16
5. Confirmation of Payments – The Clerk confirmed the following payments were due for settlement.  The Council resolved unanimously to approve the listed cheque payments and to authorise the Chairman and Vice Chairman to authorise amendments to salary and pension standing orders upon confirmation of calculations by internal auditors.
The Council unanimously  authorised the following payments:

C Higgins – Clerk’s expenses to end Dec                    £227.06
C Higgins – Salary (Jan 2015) *                                   £480.36
C Higgins – Non-consolidated pro-rata payment in line with NJC pay recommendations (subject to audit) *               £26.03
SCPS – Pensions contributions (Jan 2015)*                 £107.36
SCPS – Pensions Contributions (Feb 2015) *               £101.83
SALC – CILCA training - Dec (Clerk)                              £30.00
James the Gardener War Memorial Hedge                   £68.00
Npower Ltd Electricity for street lighting                       £319.30
Hanwood PCC Meeting Room Hire                                £16.00
*NB – Subject to standing order amendments and confirmation by internal audit

	BB/JP

MR

RE/JP

	14/15/136
	TRAINING:
Cllr Evans expressed his intention to attend the forthcoming SALC Conference and AGM on 9th Feb 2015.  The Chairman also indicated he would attend if available.


	

	14/15/137
	CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Transparency Code – The Council noted the publication of a code for smaller authorities.  The scheme will not apply to the Council in 2015/16 but the Clerk recommended the Council work towards compliance by 1st April 2015, including the publication of all expenditure exceeding £100 on the Council’s website, together with key documents within set time limits.

2. Receipt – The Clerk issued a receipt for reimbursement of legal fees relating to land at Poplars Avenue to Mr Bright.


	Noted

	14/15/138
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Cllr Percival signed the authorised cheques and monthly payment order.
	

	14/15/139
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as 24th March 2015 at St Thomas’ Church Extension – Start time 7:30pm

The Clerk will make arrangements to reserve the Church Extension for the meetings in 2015/16 
	Clerk

	14/15/140
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:

The Council moved to clear the room of the press and public to deal with confidential business.  The confidential minutes of the meeting held on 25th November 2014 were then approved as a true record.
	RE/GJ


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 24th March 2015


